Approved as Amended  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

June 9, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, June 9, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Andrew Livernois and Steve Ober. TA Veloski was also present.











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – None at this time. 









2.0 Mark Morrill – NH DOT, District 3 Re: Route #132 – Mr. Morrill stated the paving project is slated for Route #132 this year, to start in Tilton at Park Lane to Perley Hill Road in Sanbornton. Mr. Morrill noted half the project is in Tilton and the other half is in Sanbornton.  The BOS reviewed an aerial photo of the proposed area.  Mr. Morrill stated experimental work has been suggested but he has not received any details yet. Mr. Morrill stated the experimental work would take place from Route #127 to Perley Hill Road. Mr. Morrill pointed out redlines on the map where ditching (3,600 feet) would take place and blues lines where under drain (4,000 linear feet) is proposed. Mr. Morrill noted that there approximately five trees that would need to be removed, in order to move some utility poles further from the road’s edge, they would be reclaiming up to 12 inches of the road and the NH DES has given the project its approval, due to there being no major impacts.  Mr. Morrill stated the project’s overall cost is $1.14 million dollars with $740,000 dollars of the cost being the pavement.  Mr. Morrill informed the Board the funding would come from the State Betterment Program.  Chair Nickerson asked when the project would start and finish.  Mr. Morrill replied they would wait until after Bike Week to start and hope to be finished by the fall but if they do not finish, work would be finished in the spring. Mr. Morrill stated all of the work would be conducted within the right-of-way and the road would be 24ft. wide.  The aerial photo of the project was left at the Town Office for public viewing and all questions regarding the project should be directed to DOT’s District 3.  The BOS thanked Mr. Morrill for his time.  

3.0 Old Business 
3.1 Maple Circle – WDA Beach – Mr. Blaisdell was also present.  Chair Nickerson stated the Board has reviewed a letter from Kevin Hilbrunner regarding the proposed railing being too short and pressure treating the wood.  TA Veloski stated he has spoken with DES’s Andy Chapman regarding the pressure treating and he has no objection because the bridge would not be over the water.  Mr. Blaisdell informed the Board that TREK (plastic) decking would be expensive but would agree to go along with cedar wood because pressure treated wood splinters & cracks over time.  TA Veloski reported that Engineer Fluet is looking in to other building materials.  Mr. Blaisdell asked who would assemble the bridge and TA Veloski replied a private contractor. Mr. Blaisdell informed the Board that he priced out a similar bridge that was 4 ft. shorter made of cedar and received a comparable quote.  Mr. Blaisdell offered to give the Board the name of the contractor. TA Veloski noted the Board is trying to keep the project under $4K.  

4.0 New Business









  4.1
Birch Hill Kennels – 
Don Carpenter, Owner was present.  Mr. Carpenter stated he has been in business for 18 years, part of NE Canine Search & Rescue, Fish & Game, attended the FEMA School of Training and is an expert in canine behavior. Mr. Carpenter noted that he is hands on, loves animals, is honest and is very outspoken. Mr. Carpenter stated he is a small business and would like for it to stay that way by working with smaller towns, not cities. Mr. Carpenter informed the Board that he uses NorthEast Veterinary to get animals vaccinated, micro-chipped and health certified then will give animals away with the intention that it is a good home. Chair Nickerson stated the Town’s contract with Birch Hill is up on July 1st and there is a certain group of people in Town with concerns. Mr. Carpenter informed the Board that he currently only has one stray dog.  The BOS reviewed a letter submitted by Mr. Carpenter stating that the Humane Society cremated 8,000 lbs. of remains in 2009 and noted that there is no such thing as a “no kill” facility. Mr. Carpenter stated his kennel has a Police drop-off area and is located on Route #140. Selectman Livernois asked if records are kept for every animal and Mr. Carpenter replied yes, he has a record sheet for each animal. Mr. Carpenter informed the BOS that every animal is kept for seven days then until they are adopted and there is a privacy act, so if an animal is rescued their information is not released. Mr. Carpenter stated that he received 20 dogs last year and most of the dogs were claimed by their owner(s). Chair Nickerson asked if there was a 24-hour Veterinarian and Mr. Carpenter replied no.  The Board thanked Mr. Carpenter for his time. The BOS will visit each facility.    











5.0 Old Business (cont.)








  5.1
“Y” Project – Tabled until next week.





  5.2 Harassment Policy – TA Veloski stated Department Heads have reviewed the policy and no changes were suggested. TA Veloski noted that he has spoken with Primex and Town employees will receive training in August or September.  Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept & adopt the new Harassment Policy as drafted.  Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 



     5.3 Building Committee – Chair Nickerson stated the Building Committee has not had a function in awhile and asked if the committee should be disbanded or activated as needed. Selectman Livernois noted it was established for the Library project and the Town Hall project(s). Chair Nickerson stated it is their mission to review bids/contract proposals on behalf of the BOS but that process is time consuming.  Selectman Livernois noted it is more time effective for the BOS to review the bids. Selectman Livernois made a motion to disband the Building Committee, with thanks to the members that put the time & effort in to it. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 









  5.4 Zoning Board Re: Appointments – Selectman Livernois stated he has concerns with the way the Zoning Board has been operating, he has been told they are very liberal in granting variances if no one opposes and feels the Robitaille case was handled inappropriately. Chair Nickerson recommended that each Zoning Board member that is up for reappointment interview with the Board individually. TA Veloski to schedule. 
      5.5 Letter of Intent for Hiring – Conneston Construction Inc. – BOS signed. 
  5.6
Meeting House Hill Road – Bids – The Board reviewed bid prices received, as well as references that were requested from each company.  After brief discussion, Selectman Livernois made a motion to award the bid to MA Bean & Associates of Sanbornton. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  



6.0 New Business









  6.1
Plummer Hill Bridge – TA Veloski informed the Board that 4 RFQ’s have been received for engineering. Tabled. 








7.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection. The Board signed an Implicit Transfer of $3K from the Police Department’s budget in to the Police Detail line. 











8.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement







	TML#
	Taxpayer
	Item
	Approved/Denied/Status

	16.050.000
	Murphy, Thomas & Sandra
	Timber Intent
	Approved

	11.046.00A
	June Blake Trust
	Abatement 
	Approved 

	11.046.00A
	Osborne Cottages - Thomas Doyle
	Added Warrant
	Approved 

	12.085.000
	Lacasse, Benjamin
	Sewer Abatement
	Approved 

	12.085.000
	Roy, Dean
	Added Sewer Warrant
	Approved 

	24.037.003
	Zaikowski, Daniel & Laureen
	Sewer Abatement
	Approved 

	24.037.003
	Lavallee, Melissa & McBride, Francis 
	Added Sewer Warrant
	Approved 


9.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time.













10.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes  






10.1 6/02/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, June 2, 2010. Selectman Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of June 2, 2010 with corrections. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.




















11.0 Correspondence




        


                          11.1 Single Stream Recycling – The BOS reviewed a letter recommended the SSR facility be built.



  




              11.2 Local Energy Solution Conference – To be held on 6/19 at the Grappone Conference Center in Concord. 

12.0 Town Administrator’s Report 





                          12.1 Authorization Letter Re: Knox Mountain Road – clean up – The BOS reviewed the letter written in conjunction with Town Counsel and signed.

             12.2 Historic District Commission Re: Appointment – Selectman Ober made a motion to appoint Emily Vinton to the Historic District Commission, as an alternate.  Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
            12.3 Planning Board Re: Appointment – The BOS will meet with James “Nick” Orgettes regarding his appointment to the Planning Board as an alternate. 
             12.4 Painting of the Life Safety Building, Library & Town Office – TA Veloski provided the Selectman with an advertisement for scraping and painting.                      12.5 TIP Committee – Scheduled to meet on 6/24 @ 8:00 a.m.


             12.6 Property Record Maps – website access – TA Veloski reported that AA Jutton has completed the project and residents may now access property records from the Town’s website. 










    12.7 ZBA Hearing Re: Robitaille Case – To be held on 6/22 @ 7:00 p.m. at the Town Offices. 










  12.8 Dive Master – Milfoil eradication agreement – The Board reviewed the agreement in the amount of $5K and signed. 





  12.9 DOT – Closure Notice – Exit #22 will be closed on 6/24 from 6:00 p.m. to 6:00 a.m.










   12.10 Management’s Discussion & Analysis – TA Veloski informed the Board that the document was drafted by himself & Finance Officer McGee for the Audit Report. The BOS okayed. 









  12.11 Piper Printing Invoice – TA Veloski stated Piper Printing is requesting $4,494 dollars for printing the Town Report but the contract price was $3,210 dollars, Piper Printing has agreed to reduce the invoice by $800 dollars. TA Veloski recommended that the Town pay the contract price due to the misprinting of 2 pages in the report and there being less pages than estimated. The BOS agreed with the recommendation to pay the contract price of $3,210 dollars. 







  12.12 Public Informational Meeting on Evasive Aquatic Species – Is being hosted by the Conservation Commission on 6/10 from 7-8 p.m. at the Town Offices. 


 

13.0 Selectmen’s Reports









13.1 Department of Public Works
- DPW Director Thayer and the BOS discussed the purchase of four sets of cutting edges ($980) for the grader from Atlantic Broom and the hiring/certifying of flaggers. The Board approved the purchase of the cutting edges. Chair Nickerson stated the Transfer Station looks great. 








 
14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 16, 2010 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 












15.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 8:57 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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